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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Lori Boyer, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, February 14, 2018
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order on Wednesday, February 14, 2018, at 9:31 A.M., in the Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Lori Boyer.

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Al Ferraro (Vice Chair), Aaron Bowman, Jim Love; Commissioners Garrett Barket, Robert Birtalan, Matt Brockelman, Jed Davis, Steven Davis, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Steve Swann, Michelle Tappouni, Ex-Officio; State Representative Jason Fischer was excused; Commissioners Lindsey Brock, Jill D. Haskell, and Marshall Adkison, Ex-Officio, were excused; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Drs. Quinton White, Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Waterways Coordinator, Captain Jim Suber; Legislative Assistant Philip Zamarron; John J. Jackson, Research Assistant.  (See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees).

The Commission voted to approve the minutes for the December 13, 2017 and January 10, 2018 meetings as distributed.
In the St. Johns River Status Report on Water Quality and Manatees, Dr. Quinton White reflected on the cold weather that we have had recently and reported that the offshore water temperature has been 10° degrees colder than normal.  He reported that Ocearch had embarked on an expedition that began in mid-January and early February and had been unable to catch any sharks.  The thinking has been that it is because the water temperature has been extremely cold, too cold for the sharks.  When bait fish was put into the water, there were no bait fish to be seen.  It was that cold.
Manatees are not currently being seen in the area but it will soon start to warm up and is not too early to implore people to be alert because in another forty to sixty days, manatees will be back in the area.

On February 24th, the Jacksonville Zoo will be hosting a manatee festival and JU officials will be on hand for public education and outreach.

Dr. Gerard Pinto reported that a state-wide synoptic manatee survey was undertaken in January and the results are now out.  There are 6,131 manatees in the State of Florida.  Last year the count was actually higher, 6,620.  As for manatee mortality, Jacksonville has had two mortalities this year.   Cold stressed manatees were recovered in the Ortega River.  There are some manatees that linger and are susceptible during cold snaps and they have to be either recovered or rescued.

Commissioner Raymond Pringle inquired about Dr. White’s report of Ocearch not being able to locate sharks in Florida’s waters in January.  Dr. White explained that the waters here have never been as cold.

Commissioner Stephen Swann inquired about the impact of the cold weather and water on right whales.  Do the whales move further south?
The next item on the agenda was the Manatee Protection Plan Implementation Report by Dr. Pinto.  Dr. Pinto explained that in the past, the report was presented to the Waterways Commission in November and the Commission had a month to peruse the document and offer comments; the Commission subsequently voted to approve the document.  
Dr. Pinto explained that this is the annual update of the Manatee Protection Plan and Implementation Report that Jacksonville University puts together every year.  The Chair requested that if it is not time-sensitive that  the document be electronically sent again to everyone; she asked everyone to read it; she wanted the Commission to be comfortable with the report’s content and be prepared to vote on approving the report at next month’s (March) Commission meeting.
Next on the agenda were legislative items.

ORD 2018-8, Auth Project Partnership Agreemt with Dept of the Army for Big Fishweir Creek Proj.   
Tom Fallin, Chief, Engineering Construction Management, Public Works Department, fielded numerous questions.  He had previously provided a presentation on the purpose and problems of the aquatic preservation project at the Commission’s January meeting.

The Chair, Council Member Boyer, had forwarded to Mr. Fallin questions that Commissioners had about the aquatic restoration project.  She had provided the Commissioners with Mr. Fallin’s responses to the questions. 

Mr. Fallin reiterated the purpose of the project which was ecosystem restoration which among other things would permit to manatees to get in and out of the creek.

In response to a question from Commissioner Raymond Pringle, Mr. Fallin explained that the dredge project would enhance the health of the St. Johns River because of the removal of sediment.  
In response to a question from Commissioner Jed Davis, Mr. Fallin acknowledged that property owners that abut the project had expressed their concerns that their view of downtown Jacksonville would be impaired by the marsh island that would be created.  A meeting had been arranged in the fall with the Army Corps of Engineers that addressed that concern.

Commissioner Garrett Barket said that having re-read the agreement that this ordinance authorizes, it is his understanding that once the project is completed, it will be the City of Jacksonville’s responsibility to maintain the project.  He asked Mr. Fallin to confirm this as his understanding as well.  Mr. Fallin explained that while the federal government is bringing in “project money” to make the improvements, the City will be obligated to operate and maintain the project as the project’s “owner.”  In essence, Mr. Barket’s reading of the agreement is correct.

In response to a question raised by Council Member Al Ferraro, Mr. Fallin explained that the docks in the area were all privately owned; the sediment that was going to be dredged was not in the vicinity of any of the privately-owned docks therefore the dredging should not damage any of the privately-owned dock property.
Saying that he was concerned about the long-term obligations of the City for the eco-restoration aspects of the Fishweir Creek project, Commissioner Robert Birtalin asked Mr. Fallin about other areas of the City such as the Isle of Palms that might be experiencing the same long-term maintenance problems as Big Fishweir Creek.  Mr. Fallin explained that if the City had other tributaries that could benefit by aquatic restoration, the City could approach the Corps (U.S. Army Corps of Engineers) and follow the same process that the City did with Big Fishweir Creek.
The Chair, Council Member Lori Boyer, had questions for Mr. Fallin.  She indicated that she was concerned about the City’s continuing financial obligations.  Mrs. Boyer explained that the language in Section 8.1 (a) of the document (January 2012 Ecosystem Restoration Report entitled “Big Fishweir Creek: Final Integrated Detailed Project Report and Environmental Assessment”) that Mr. Fallin provided her gave her some assurance that design of the restoration project is to make the project self-sustaining so that we are not talking about a completed project designed for a 5-year life or a 10-year life, but a project designed to be self-sustaining.   Mr. Fallin explained that the Corps’ hydraulic modeling is designed to have the channel’s sediment removed and not require the City returning again and again to remove any additional sediment.
Mrs. Boyer explained that there had been a number of e-mails received raising concerns about Baker Point and Stinson Parks for boaters who sought public access to Big Fishweir Creek for non-motorized boats.  She noted that other e-mails have mentioned that non-motorized launch at Stinson Park had been damaged and is in need for repair.
Robert Skalitzky, Chief, Marine and Natural Resources Division, Parks & Recreation Department, explained that the non-motorized launch at Stinson Park had been damaged and is currently being repaired.

Council Member Ferraro remarked that while he is supportive of the legislation, he is concerned with the taxpayers footing the bill for the maintenance of a restoration project that benefits private property owners.
Commissioner Birtalan remarked that he is supportive of restoration projects; he would like to see restoration projects that are self-sustaining.

Council Member Love, in whose district Big Fishweir Creek is located, said that the aquatic restoration project at Big Fishweir Creek would enhance the value of property and, in turn, increases revenues for the City of Jacksonville.

In Public Comment on the proposed legislation, there were five speakers from the Big Fishweir neighborhood.  The first speaker lauded the aquatic restoration project as a big improvement that would enhance the community and enable children to enjoy the river.  Another speaker saw benefits in removing sediment from the creek.  Another speaker noted that the creek is a good habitat for manatees.

By a vote of 7-3 (Ferraro, Barket, Birtalan), the Commission voted to recommend approval of Ordinance 2018-8.

The Commission next turned to Ordinance 2018-44,  Auth Amends to Proj Agreemts with Florida Inland Navigation Dist for “County Dock Boat Ramp”, “Sisters Creek Dock Relocation”, “Tillie Fowler Kayak Launch”, “Joe Carlucci Dock Extension” and “Metro Park Dock Replacemts” Projs  to Extend Term of each Proj for 1 Addnl Yr to allow Completion...
Robert Skalitzky, Chief, Natural and Marine Resources Division, Parks, Recreation & Community Services Department, gave a brief explanation of the ordinance, namely, that the City is requesting a one-year extension for the completion of the grants for five projects; he explained that his department has not completed the work on the grants.
The Chair, Council Member Boyer, asked Mr. Skalitzky about the time-frame of the FIND grant award process once we have an award.  Mr. Skalitzky explained that the award process spans two years and this ordinance requests an additional year to complete the award projects.  Ms. Boyer asked if the extension meant that after two years, we were unable to complete the award projects?  The answer was yes.  Ms. Boyer said that she found it troubling that after the generous amount of time FIND provides for the completion of award projects, we are unable to complete the work in two years.
Mr. Skalitzky explained that the permitting process was a factor in slowing the completion of some of the projects.

Council Member Al Ferraro asked if there were ways to accelerate the process to get projects for parks and the waterways completed and open to the public.

In preparation for the next Commission meeting, Council Member Boyer announced that she will work with the Parks Department to ascertain the status of and time-frame for FIND projects.

Speaking as a former FIND Commissioner, Council Member Aaron Bowman said that requesting an extension for FIND projects is risky; he feels that the FIND Commissioners will demur on requests for extensions en masse and that the request for extensions put at risk next year’s requests for awards.

Commissioner Steve Swann explained that the delay in completing projects is a state-wide issue; he attributed the problem to the impact of hurricanes.  He explained that problems such as increased costs and problems in transporting equipment are not uncommon.
In Public Comments on the agenda item, John Nooney commented on deliberations of the City Council meeting the previous evening.

By a vote of 10-0, the Commission voted to recommend approval of Ordinance 2018-44.
The Commission next considered Resolution 2018-56,  Auth Appl to Florida Inland Navigation Dist (FIND) for 2018 Grants to undertake specified Waterways-Related Projs; Auth Grant Agreemts with FIND as well as Related Docs; Acknowledge Willingness to meet Funding Requiremts; Designate Oversight by Parks, Rec & Community Svcs Dept...
Robert Skalitzky explained what the legislation entailed.  The restaurant property Chowder Ted’s has been eliminated from the list of proposed projects that the City will be submitting for 2018 FIND grants since it is no longer available for purchase.
The Chair, Council Member Boyer, announced that for the next Commission meeting agenda, she will be requesting an update on the Hood Landing project.
In Public Comments, John Nooney commented on the FIND awards process.

By a vote of 10-0, the Commission voted to recommend approval of Resolution 2018-56.

The next item on the agenda was an update on fecal coliform in creeks.  Melissa Long, Chief, Environmental Quality, Neighborhoods Department, made the presentation.  Ms. Long explained that there has been a water monitoring process underway throughout the County.  Her staff has an extensive water monitoring plan that is used to try and determine sources of fecal coliform.
Ms. Long described the sites that her staff has been monitoring and evaluating.  Two sites, in particular, have been consistently high in fecal coliform.  The Ribault River area is one of the sites; it is an area identified as having failing septic tanks.  Ms. Long explained that a septic tank phase-out will significantly reduce the high level of fecal coliform in the area.

Miller’s Creek is another site that is high in fecal coliform and Ms. Miller reported that the City is working closely with JEA on plans to reduce fecal coliform in this area.

A third site identified for monitoring and evaluating is Butcher Pen Creek.  This creek is going in the wrong direction with regard to fecal coliform. The staff is working with the Florida Department of Environmental Protect on plans to reduce the level of fecal coliform in this area.  There are no indicators of human sources for fecal coliform on this creek.  Other sources could be wild animals, pet wastes or grass clippings.
Council Member Boyer said that she was encouraged that something is being done about the fecal coliform issue other than merely monitoring; it appears that the monitoring is being evaluated.

Commissioner Ex-Officio Michelle Tappouni provided an update on Algae Blooms.

Ms. Tappouni reported that she is continuing work with the group of stakeholders that had previously met in July.  The group includes the City of Jacksonville, the Florida Department of Environmental Protection, the St. Johns River Water Management District, JEA, Jacksonville University and the Florida Department of Health.  The group is taking a regional approach.  Ms. Tappouni and Dr. White preside over the group.

Some of the areas that the group is focused on include: matters that were discussed at the previous (July) meeting; findings in the State of the River Report that was issued ten years ago; oyster beds; and JU reports on the artificial river reefs.  The general consensus is that the direction that the task force should be heading is continued initiatives in educational outreach and public awareness of components that can reduce the spread of algae blooms such as making the public more aware of the fertilizer ordinance.  Dr. White reported that the consensus was that the St. Johns River Water Management District could take the lead in a renewed public service announcement initiative.  Ms. Tappouni reported that the group will meet again in May.
The Commission heard an IT Update on its work to put the City’s waterways assets on the City’s website.  Ms. Sherry McGuire made a PowerPoint presentation on Explore Jacksonville Today that highlighted things to do in Jacksonville and the links available to various venues.  She described the various icons for the various water life facilities that are available.  Council Member Boyer implored the Waterways Commission to assess the list of icons and weigh in on whether there are too many icons and whether or not the icons are confusing.

Commissioner Barket wanted to know how the Commission would go about disseminating information on the apps to boaters.  The suggestion was made that the Tax Collector’s Office would be a start since all boaters had to register their vessels with that office.
Dr. White suggested that the apps have information on the two artificial reefs that the City has deployed in the river.

In an update on task assignments, the Commission discussed the rubric rating list that had been recommended by the Non-Motorized Subcommittee last year.  

Commissioner Raymond Pringle reported that he had been having discussions with Kevin McDaniel of the Disabled Services Division and representatives of Brooks Rehabilitation Hospital about a one-stop water activity facility.  They also discussed the potential of a fishing tournament.

The presentation on McCoy’s Creek by Council Member Boyer and Brian Burket was deferred to the next Commission meeting.

In Public Comment, John Nooney commented on the pamphlet that Downtown Vision has been distributing.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:53 A.M.
John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729

March 14, 2018

Posted: 4:00 P.M.
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